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HUMAN RIGHTS AND HUMAN CLONING

Michael Kirby*
SPECIAL GA COMMITTEE ON BIOETHICS
1.
Germany and France have suggested the establishment by the General Assembly of a special committee to discuss how the ban on cloning in Article 11 of the Universal Declaration on the Human Genome and Human Rights (UDHGHR) could be strengthened through a new international convention.

2.
It is important to remember how that "ban" was introduced into UDHGHR and also to note the limitations of the terms of the ban. 

3.
The "ban" was not contained in the original draft of the UDHGHR prepared by the experts on the IBC.  It was inserted later on the insistence of the then Director-General of UNESCO following a meeting of an inter-governmental group within UNESCO.  I was not then a member of the IBC.  The details could be checked with Madame Noëlle Lenoir who was then President of the IBC.
4.
Many expert members of the IBC expressed reservations about the inclusion of this highly specific prohibition in art 11 UDHGHR.  Some objected upon the basis that illustrations had no place in the Declaration.  Some on the footing that, depending upon the circumstances, reproductive cloning of human beings was not necessarily contrary to human dignity.  Others objected to the process of amendment and what they suspected were political and religious motivations that they did not share.  Still others feared confusion between the different technologies of cloning and an attempt to extrapolate from a prohibition on reproductive cloning of human beings to all forms of cloning of human tissue.  This appears to be what is happening.

5.
I share reservations about the inclusion of the phrase in art 11 UDHGHR and the way it came about.  However, it exists in the document that was accepted by UNESCO General Conference and the General Assembly of the United Nations.  It has supporters and detractors in the bioethical community.  It is essential to note that only "reproductive" cloning is prohibited and then only "of human beings".  In short, the prohibition is upon the endeavour, by the technique of cloning (assuming it to be scientifically possible) to produce by reproduction an entire human being.  The article, as such, does not prohibit "therapeutic" cloning of human tissue.  Nor does it prohibit cloning of human tissue which falls short of "cloning of human beings".  It is essential to observe these distinctions because not all societies or religions accept the proposition that "human beings" and human life are defined as beginning at the moment of conception.  Although this is the position of the Roman Catholic and Orthodox churches within Christianity and some other Christian faiths (and doubtless some other beliefs) it does not represent a universal moral or even religious position.  Care must therefore be observed to avoid imposing particular religious viewpoints upon the entire world, even where those viewpoints are widely shared
.  

6.
The foregoing was made clear in a report of a working party of the UNESCO IBC concerned with use of human stem cells.  I will attach copy of that report.  The report demonstrates the diversity of moral opinions about when "human beings" begin so as to be deserving of protection of their human rights as such.  Judaism does not accept the moment of conception but most Jewish scholars accept the commencement of human life at a later stage, generally 30 or 40 days after conception.  Islam teaches that ensoulment occurs at 120 days.  Other religions and philosophies accept different times.  Some Catholic theologians have suggested that the critical moment is the appearance of the "primitive streak", ie about 14 days after conception.  Many humanists and others reject the notion that excess human embryos in a test tube, with no practical possibility of producing a human being, must be treated as "human beings".  Indeed, they regard that proposition as scientifically and morally absurd.  It is against this background of strongly divergent views that the proposal in the aide memoire has to be considered.

7.
The positive aspects of a special GA committee would be:

· It would respond to a current political controversy;

· It would permit deliberation in the political organs of the United Nations about the next stage in the evolution of international law on an important question of bioethics, given that UDHGHR is not, as such, a binding convention;  and

· It would possibly afford a focus for conflicting views and provide time for contrary opinions to emerge.

8.
The negative aspects of the proposal would be:

· It reflects the particular religious viewpoints of European (Germany and France) and generally Christian countries that will not be universally shared;

· It would involve the United Nations risking involving itself in the abortion debate which is highly divisive and cold be counter-productive for the real priorities in human rights protection and United Nations concerns;

· It could give rise to an unhealthy steamroller effect, driven largely by political and religious forces instead of a serious expression of universal concerns for humanity (such as urgent dangers to human life from nuclear proliferation, child exploitation, women's disempowerment or environmental harms etc);

· It would separate from general bioethical considerations the special case of reproductive cloning of human beings whereas this is an area for sound conceptual thinking and action not primarily political or intuitive responses; and

· It would be likely to be an ineffective given divergencies of moral and religious opinions and economic forces that are likely to result in continuing research on reproductive cloning of the human species in some parts of the world where it is not unlawful.

9.
Although I recognise the political dynamics, and the sincerity of opponents of reproductive human cloning, my advice is that an international convention on the subject is not a priority from the standpoint of human rights.  It may be a priority from the standpoint of politics, some religions and the desire to be seen to be doing something in a difficult field of fast moving science and technology.

SPECIAL WORKING GROUP
10.
The Human Rights Commission has invited the Secretary-General to propose ways of ensuring proper coordination of activity and specifically the establishment of a "working group of independent experts".  

11.
One of the endemic problems of the United Nations Organisation arises from the proliferation of bodies performing the same or similar functions.  Such proliferation should, wherever possible, be avoided.

12.
The Director-General of UNESCO has convened a special group of inter-agency representatives to meet in Paris at the end of September 2001.  What is needed, it seems to me, is not a further working group of independent experts but an institutional arrangement to coordinate the bioethical activities of United Nations agencies already established.  This latter need may lead to the formalisation of the new inter-agency body convened by UNESCO.

13.
The United Nations already has a "working group of independent experts", namely the IBC.  The IBC has members from the main affected disciplines and from all continents and different religious, ethical and other traditions.  The principal limitations on its work arise from its limited budget.  Rather than create another working group of independent experts, many observers would say that the IBC should be strengthened.  Perhaps this could be done by ensuring that the IBC's work is related to that of the UN Human Rights Commission and the tabling before the Commission of any IBC reports relevant to human rights.

14.
The positive aspects of the proposal to establish a working group of independent experts would be:

· It would give a specific human rights focus to the complex multi-disciplinary questions of bioethics now presenting;

· It would stimulate the Human Rights Commission itself, the Secretary-General and the entire UN organisation to consider bioethics in a human rights context;

· It would help coordinate bioethical activities that are now proceeding, largely uncoordinated, in UNESCO, WHO, WIPO, WTO and other UN agencies;

· It would allow experts to be appointed by the Secretary-General, the Commission or by the High Commissioner for Human Rights; and

· It need not be independent of the UNESCO initiatives but could work closely with them.

15.
The negative aspects of the proposal would be:

· It would divert funding to a new group instead of strengthening the UNESCO IBC and inter-agency group;

· It would run the risk of territorialism, a constant problem within the United Nations system; and

· It would risk the selection of "independent experts" of a different kind, or with more palatable views, than the IBC has presented, thereby confronting the United Nations with voices diverging from the IBC and enlarging, rather than diminishing, the problem of lack of coordination.

16.
As the proposal for a coordinating working group of independent experts would fall to be considered at a time of pressure for an international initiative to prohibit reproductive cloning of human beings, it would be particularly important, if it goes ahead, that any such body should be truly independent and reflect the divergency of views that have already been recognised by the IBC and in member States.  The divergent views must include the views of non-religious people and scientific experts who can point to the advantages of many potential biotechnological developments for reducing suffering, pain and premature death and for treating severe disabilities and the 5000 major genetic diseases that afflict human beings everywhere.

MEETING IN GENEVA
17.
For the upcoming meeting of a very small group of experts to advise the High Commissioner for Human Rights, none of the foregoing problems present themselves.  Every agency is entitled to have its own internal advice mechanisms.  In the controversial sphere of bioethics, no agency can be expected simply to accept decisions of the UNESCO IBC, the HUGO Committee or anyone else. 

18.
My answers to the questions raised are:

(a)
The Geneva meeting should focus on the broad questions of bioethics and human rights and how the High Commissioner for Human Rights can bring a "value added" dimension to the international debates which does not simply repeat work done in other agencies.  In short, a major focus for the first meeting should be how bioethics integrates with human rights and how the High Commissioner can become a useful and respected player in the international debates about the issues.  Such issues are likely to become more vigorous in the future than in the past.


In addition, it would be desire to single out a particular topic upon which the experts could specifically focus.  A proper response, if any, to an international convention banning reproductive cloning of human beings might be such a topic.  It seems likely to become an important subject of debate in the years immediately ahead.  How can this debate be advanced in a way respectful of divergent religious, philosophical and ethical viewpoints and sensitive to the potential of genomics, including cloning techniques, to benefit humanity?  I consider it imperative that the experts should have available to them a scientist who is well versed in the current scientific developments of genomics.  Otherwise, there is a danger that advice given to the High Commissioner will rest upon incomplete or imperfect understandings of the problem.  Sound bioethical decisions must always have, as a foundation, sound understanding of the relevant scientific and technological data.

(b)
I agree that it is imperative to have input from developing countries.  Although not specifically a bioethicist, Professor Henry Yang, member of the IBC, is a leader of Chinese advances in genomics.  He is very conscious of the ethical issues presented to developing countries by patenting and insistent upon the rights of people in China and elsewhere.  His email contact is:  hyang@igtp.ac.cn  Professor S K Brahmachari, Director of the Centre for Biochemical Technology in New Delhi also has strong views on bioethical considerations.  I have worked with him recently within the IBC in the field of patent law.  His email is:  skb@cbt.res.in  Yang and Brahmachari combine very sound scientific knowledge with a sensitivity to the bioethical issues, presented from the viewpoint of developing countries.

(c)
In addition to reflecting the diversity of ethnic, religious, scientific, geographical and other considerations, it is vital that the voice of women should be heard.  The present chair of the HUGO Ethics Committee is Professor Bartha Maria Knoppers of the University of Montreal in Canada.  She was formerly a member of the IBC.  She is completely up to date in all current controversies.  As a professor of international law, she is also highly knowledgeable about international human rights law.  She and I insisted that all advice of the HUGO Ethics Committee should take as its starting point the international principles of human rights.  She might be considered and has spoken on all of the topics mentioned, viz women's rights, testing of children, privacy, insurance, discrimination and disability.  The same could be said of Mme Noëlle Lenoir, past president of the IBC who has specific interests in this field.

19.
I hope that this advice is helpful.  Further advice will follow as required.
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� 	Thus, for example, the Human Fertilization and Embryology Act 1990 (UK) (effective 31 January 2001) relaxes the rules limiting experimentation and research using human embryos.  The Act contains a prohibition on the creation of human subjects by cloning but allows research on stem cells and requires the destruction of cloned embryos after 14 days of development.  See P Webber and G Hurst, "MPs give go ahead for Embryo Research", The Times (London) 20 December 2000, 1.






